TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP

ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

MINUTES OF OCTOBER 10, 2006

PLANNING COMMISSION

TOWNSHIP HALL, EASTPORT, MICHIGAN

Present:  Russell, Colvin, King, Gaskell, Thompson, Parker and Elbert

Absent:  None

Others:  Briggs, Sullivan

Audience:  9

1. Meeting convened at 7:31 PM

2. Minutes of September 12th were reviewed. Parker suggested a correction on page two, item 7.  In third line after “to do something immediately” begin a new paragraph, which reads “Mr. Gaskell wants to see a definition of short-term rentals added to the zoning ordinance under definitions.  In his comments regarding short-term rentals, Mr. Sullivan suggests ….”  Motion by Gaskell and seconded by Colvin to approve minutes as corrected passed 7-0.

3. Tonight’s agenda was approved

4. Communications.  Russell received none.  Sullivan mentioned the Michigan Association of Planning conference in Detroit Oct 12th –14th. 

5. Concerns of the public.  There were none.  Sullivan took this moment to suggest election of officers be in November rather than January.  Pros and cons of when to hold elections were discussed but no action was taken at this time.

6. Land Use Plan and Maps.  Sullivan dropped off a map of the township containing all of the property boundaries for Mr. Briggs to go through and indicate were zoning boundaries are.  Upon completion, Sullivan will take the map to Traverse City to get it computerized so we will have an up-to-date zoning map that can be printed out at virtually any scale.  This will be a zoning map only.  It is asked about special uses being shown, and Sullivan replied that another map could be created which could show special uses, site plan approvals, etc.  The zoning map should be on display in the township office.  It will show exact properties and what they are currently zoned, not what the planning commission wants to see the property zoned in the future.  This map will be available from Briggs as soon as possible.

The Land Use Plan dated August 9th 2006 has been approved by the Township Board to be released within the next few weeks and will include the draft Land Use Map dated August 4th 2006.  Ms Elbert has a handout, dated 10-10-06 for the Commission to review with suggested additions to the Plan.  It is recommended to hold the additions until after the Plan comes back from surrounding townships, county, etc.  

From the audience, Alan Martel addressed the Commission regarding his concerns about the Plan.  He stated you wouldn’t convince him that a Land Use Plan wouldn’t some day be pounded in stone and become part of the zoning ordinance.  He was concerned with the one acre per residential site for R1.  He went to the Equalization Department and asked the effects of changing residential sites from 20,000 sq feet to one acre.  He had a handout, dated 10/10/06 of the results of this search, which he handed out to the Commission.  He proceeded to go over the results and stressed his concern that the goal of one-acre minimum in residential areas will be too disruptive to the landowners of this township.  As a goal of the Land Use Plan, he finds this unacceptable.  He proposed they continue with the 20,000 sq foot minimum, which has served the township well.

Sullivan replied that, in the residential category in the Plan, the language reads a density equivalent of 1 to 2 dwellings per acre.  It is also stressed that the Plan is not a zoning ordinance.  Parker also added that the Plan is talking about densities not lot sizes and the zoning ordinance.  The Plan is used as a guideline.  The discussion continued, but the Commission took no action.

7. Short-Term Rental Survey.  Parker stated that no report was necessary.  The results were shared at the last meeting.  He doesn’t see anything else to be done with the survey.   

8. Moratorium on Commercial Development.  The wording that will be published has been completed and is ready to be released.  It won’t be published word for word in the paper, but will be available for inspection in the Township office.  Elbert asked if Land Use Plan and Master Plan is the same thing, and commented that both terms are used throughout the moratorium.  Briggs also commented that reference is made to the Plan and the Maps, when in fact the Maps are part of the Plan.  Elbert outlined all places where it was necessary to make changes.  Sullivan noted the corrections and included some of his own.  He will retype it and get it to Briggs and Derman before Thursday, when Briggs will release it to be published.  Any other changes can be made after the Public Hearing, which will be held November 14, 2006.

9. Hunting Preserve.  Mr. Sullivan referred to Public Acts 278 of 2006 and 451 in regard to Game Bird Hunting Preserves.  He stated that there have been court cases in Antrim County, and he is still waiting for faxes of these cases.  The township Zoning Ordinance does provide language within the Agricultural district.  He also stated the DNR has the ability to regulate preserves and the township does have some say in those provisions.  As Mr. Pardee’s intended opening date is August 15, 2007, Sullivan suggested he make application for zoning permit to the township.  Pardee questioned why he had not previously been told to do this?  Sullivan replied that he continues to research this issue.

Briggs commented that when Mr. Pardee originally came into the office and asked if hunting preserves were permitted in the Ag district, he replied that he did not think so, but would consult the Ordinance.  His interpretation of the Ordinance was that it was not a permitted use.  He does not believe that a sanctuary for birds is a place where one would shoot birds.  If the applicant does not agree with the Zoning Administers decision, he can go to the ZBA.  The final decision was to wait and review the court case, which could override the local ordinance.  It was stated that all research would be completed by the November meeting.  Mr. Pardee was willing to wait for that meeting.  

10. Commission Procedures.  It is agreed that Mr. Briggs will use email to communicate with the commission, when convenient, but will also send hard copies when appropriate.

11. Election of Chairman.  From Mr. Briggs it was stated that Don Gaskell, as Vice Chairman, would chair the meetings until January, when new elections will be held.  It was suggested that perhaps the Commission would want to elect a Vice Chairman pro tem, to take over if Mr. Gaskell is unable to attend.  It was stated that Mr. Colvin, as Secretary, could take over in that instance.  Mr. Colvin will also remain as representative to the ZBA until elections in January.  

12. Concerns of the Commission.  It was decided that zoning definitions would be discussed at the Special Meeting on October 24th.  Russell asked why the dimension of 20’ by 20’ was determined to be the core living area within a dwelling?  The response was to stop singlewide model homes, but applies to stick-built homes as well.  Thompson informed the Commission that the berm behind the McLaughlin has been completed and it looks beautiful.  Mr. Briggs commented that a letter had been sent to the Water’s edge development informing them of PC action, and he has had no response at this time.  Mr. Knoeckle informed the Commission that the county is redoing the stop signs along M 88 and the street signs will be hung on the higher of the two posts.  Mr. Sullivan questioned the legality of hanging any other sign on a post that has a stop sign.  Perhaps that has changed.  Mr. Knoechel asked for help finding a way to pull posts and also a battery-operated grinder, so he can attach street signs.  Mr. Russell said he could help. 

13. With no further business, the motion to adjourn at 10:03 PM passed 7-0.

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary    

